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March 7, 2011 
 
The Honorable David J. Kappos  
Under Secretary of Commerce for Intellectual Property  
  and Director of the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office  
Mail Stop Comments  
P.O. Box 1450  
Alexandria, VA  22313-1450  
Attention: Robert Clarke 
 
Via e-mail: track_I_comments@uspto.gov 
 

Re: Comments on Changes to Implement the Prioritized Examination Track (Track 
I) of the Enhanced Examination Timing Control Procedures 

 
Dear Under Secretary Kappos: 
 

Intellectual Property Owners Association (IPO) submits the following comments pursuant 
to the United States Patent and Trademark Office’s (USPTO) “Changes To Implement the 
Prioritized Examination Track (Track I) of the Enhanced Examination Timing Control 
Procedures” notice, 76 Fed. Reg. 6369 (February 4, 2011) (the “Federal Register Notice”).  
These comments supplement IPO’s comments submitted August 20, 2010, in response to the 
Enhanced Examination Timing Control Initiative notice, 75 Fed. Reg. 31763 (June 4, 2010).  
We appreciate the opportunity to comment and would be glad to follow-up on any questions the 
USPTO may have. 
 

IPO is a trade association representing companies and individuals in all industries and 
fields of technology who own or are interested in intellectual property rights. IPO’s membership 
includes more than 200 companies and more than 11,000 individuals who are involved in the 
association either through their companies or law firms or as members in other categories. Our 
members file about 30 percent of the patent applications filed in the USPTO.  
 

IPO applauds the USPTO’s continued efforts to improve the patent examination system, 
but still has significant concerns about the USPTO’s ability to offer prioritized examination 
under the Track I program without delaying examination of non-prioritized applications, and 
does not believe that these concerns are adequately addressed in the Federal Register Notice. 
 

The Federal Register Notice states that the “prioritized examination fee is being proposed 
to be set at a level to recover the full cost of the resources necessary to increase the work output 
of the Office so that the non-prioritized applications would not be delayed due to resources 
being diverted to process the prioritized applications.” However, all fees collected by the 
USPTO are still not made available to the agency in the current fiscal year, and Congress has not 
authorized a budget that would permit the USPTO to retain any fees collected under this 
program.  Given the uncertain status of the USPTO’s budget for fiscal year 2011, let alone its 
budget for fiscal year 2012, IPO believes that it is premature for the USPTO to be issuing a 
proposed rulemaking that depends on an increased spending authority.   
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The Federal Register notice states that if the USPTO’s appropriations “are not adjusted to 
reflect the projected fee revenue resulting from the prioritized examination program, then the 
[USPTO] will “need to consider eliminating the program,” but this is not a commitment that the 
USPTO actually would eliminate the program if it is not permitted to spend the full amount of 
the prioritized examination fees.   

 
Moreover, while the Federal Register notice explains that the USPTO “plans to hire 

additional examiners . . . based on the number of requests for Track I prioritization . . . so that 
the non-prioritized applications would not be delayed due to resources being diverted to process 
the prioritized applications,” the Notice also states that, “[a]dditional examiners for Track I will 
not need to be hired before the program can be implemented.”  This means that, at least until the 
USPTO is able to hire and train additional examiners (which it may not be able to do under 
current budget and federal hiring restrictions), the examination of non-prioritized applications 
necessarily will be delayed, because the USPTO will not have any additional resources to 
conduct prioritized examination of Track I applications.  
 

Thus, IPO believes that the USPTO should not move forward with this program at this 
time, or until the spending authority problem is resolved.  
 

In the event that the USPTO decides to move forward with the Track I program, IPO 
provides the following comments on specific provisions of the proposed rules. 

 
1. The Notice states that the USPTO will set an annual cap on the number of 

applications that can be granted prioritized examination in Track I to 10,000 
applications.  

 
Will the USPTO set an annual (or total) cap on the number of Track I applications that a 

given applicant can file as it has for other fast-track programs?  
 
Will the USPTO set an annual cap on the number of Track I applications per Technology 

Center?  
 

2. The Notice states that prioritized examination will terminate upon filing of a 
Notice of Appeal.  
 

While IPO understands that the Track I program will not extend to the appeal process, 
IPO believes that the filing of an Appeal Brief, rather than filing of a Notice of Appeal, should 
be the triggering action for terminating prioritized examination.  For example, sometimes a 
Notice of Appeal is required to maintain the pendency of an application while the examiner 
considers an after-final response. In such cases, filing of a Notice of Appeal should not 
terminate prioritized examination. 
 

3. The notice states that the fee for filing a request for prioritized examination would 
be $4,000, or, if statutory authority is obtained to give a discount to small entities, 
$4,800 for applicants that are not small entities. 
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The USPTO does not explain whether it would cost $4,000 more to examine a prioritized 
application than a regular application.  The Office obviously would need to hire more 
examiners in order to handle prioritized applications without delaying regular applications, but 
the prioritization fee may be for the purpose of supporting more examiners to examine all 
applications, rather than a fee to pay extra costs associated with examining a prioritized 
application. 
 

IPO appreciates the opportunity to comment and looks forward to working with the 
USPTO to improve the patent examination system. 

 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
Douglas K. Norman 
President 
 
 
 
 
 


